Clayton/ Deer Park Historical Society Minutes, April 12, 2025, at 316 East Crawford on A Street, Deer Park (Margaret and East A Street)


In attendance: Bill Phipps, Bill Sebright, Mike Reiter, Mike Wolfe, Wally Parker, Larry Bowen, C. Elmgren Burris, Pam Brodrick, Rick Brodrick, Shauneen Flugel, Laurie Strong, Tracy Strong, Andrea Evans-Davis, Barry Pasicznyk, Denny Hill, Bev Simms, Mary Jo Reiter, Marie Morrill, Nancy Vocature, Dan Stansbury, Leo Zimmerer, CathyWeisbeck, Warren Strong, Rex Schimke, and Tom Costigan. 


Society President Bill Sebright called the meeting to order at 10:00 AM. He reported that: 1) Denny Hill, DPHS Class of 1959, brought a 1964 painting of Walt King in a boxing pose by Chet Whisman. He also brought a vintage 1930s boxing event poster from Chewelah featuring Clayton boxers: Walt King, Glenn King and Reno Prestina. (It does say Reno Prestina!) 2) We are planning to have the Society building open for First Saturday Markets starting in May. Volunteers are needed. 3) The Heritage Network meeting will be at our building Monday,  April 21.

Society Vice President- No one has stepped forward to become Vice President.
            Society Treasurer Mark Wagner reported by email: The main checking account ended the month at $6.551.42. Total deposits were $46.48. The web hosting account ended the month at $1,080.61, with a withdrawal of $21.61 for web hosting, The Brickyard Day account is $3,250.99. The Eagle fund account is a minus $4,587.96. 

Webmaster Damon Smathers reported by email: 1) Issue # 12 – Letters & Brickbats has been uploaded to the website.  It can be found here: https://cdphs.org/lettersbrickbats---newsletters.html.  2) We also uploaded several new Deer Park grade school photos that Theresa Fryer sent in from her mom’s (Trudy Bishop) photo albums.   They can be seen here: https://cdphs.org/deer-park-class-4.html. Most of these photos are of 1940’s vintage and are fantastic quality. Theresa also sent in some photos of the Bishop family that have been added to the “Old Creamery” page on our website. 3) We also added the entire Lawrence and Mary Zimmerer interview to our website, as well as our YouTube channel.  This nearly 2-hour long interview shows Lawrence and Mary going through their old photo albums related to the early days of Deer Park and Clayton. Special thanks to Dan Huffman and his video production team in 2001 for creating this video.  You can watch this interview in its entirety here: https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=JuTc4hCenvQ. Or you may search “Lawrence Zimmerer” on YouTube and the video will come up. 4) We also have our 3-year website renewal due next month. This once every 3-year fee allows us to continue uploading unlimited content to our website, as well as ensure all of the material on our website is securely backed up each month.  

Facebook Page Administrator Shauneen Flugel reported that:  1) Facebook had 972 views. We have 8 new followers. 2) I will be working on and putting up the signs on the business next month. I will also be working on Deer Park history coffee table books for Deer Park merchants. 3) We are looking for volunteers for when we have our building open on First Saturday Markets starting on May 3.

Letters/Brickbats editor Wally Lee Parker reports:  1) Forty-five copies of the 12th issue of the Society’s new newsletter will be available at today’s meeting.  This issue will also be available online via the Society’s homepage.  The single article in this issue is titled “Milan Store Proprietor Kidnapped: The James F. Congleton Story.”  Largely drawn from our region’s vintage newspapers and other print sources, this article traces Mister Congleton history through Spokane County’s West Branch, Milan, and Spokane communities, and adds at least a footnote regarding Stevens County’s Meyers Falls, said village absorbed into the relocated town of Kettle Falls in the late 1930s and early 1940s.  Among his adventures, Mr. Congleton, very much a survivor, was shot by one of Deer Park’s founding fathers and some years later kidnapped by an unsavory young gentleman who remains unidentified to this day.  2) As users of Windows Operating Systems may know, as of October of this year Microsoft will cease supporting Windows 10.  Everyone will need to upgrade to Windows 11.  While normally not an unsolvable problem, in this case the architecture of many older computers can’t be made compatible with Windows 11.  Your editor’s system is one such.  In the next several weeks I’ll be moving to a new computer, and hopefully the transition will be seamless.  If not, more than the usual delays in publication will occur.
             Mike Reiter reported: 1) Nancy Vocature and cousin Cathy Weisbeck attended the meeting. They are relatives of the Christensens and Welches of Clayton. Nancy's mom Mabel, the youngest of the Christensen sisters, passed away five years ago.  Nancy and Cathy gave the Society a large envelope of pictures and loaned the Society 2 albums of pictures to scan and return. They told us some family history and answered questions. The original Christensen property is by the Zimmerer property in Enoch Road. 2) Mike Reiter and Deron Schroeder are working on an audio addition to the bike tour map. 3) Mike told of a Sabastion Batcher who was one of the first to be buried in Kelly Cemetery. He was crushed by a train. 4) Mike is still looking for a picture of Pete Kelly and George Crawford for our photo wall. Mike received an old picture of the Kelly Building in the mail today.
            Mike Wolfe told us of a planning commission meeting this week. They are considering several street changes.
             Barry Pasicznyk brought a letter from Ken Fisher to the band boosters and some Deer Park High School band bumper stickers. He also brought part of a print plate showing a winged goddess. Her crown had the word “ACADIA” on it. He found it on the Frank and Schilling property in the 1970s, which is close to the former Arcadia Orchards property.

Our next meeting is scheduled for Saturday, May 10, 2025, at 10:00 AM at our building.

Meeting adjourned at 11:05 AM.


Minutes submitted by Tracy Strong, Society Secretary. 

